Check against delivery
UPR of the Republic of Belarus
Statement by the Republic of Poland

4th May 2015, Geneva
Mr. President,

Poland would like to thank the delegation of the Republic of Belarus for the presentation of the national report and participation in the second cycle of the UPR process. 

Poland expresses concern at the continued human rights violations in Belarus, which are of a systemic and systematic nature. We note with regret, that Belarus failed to comply with many recommendations accepted during the first cycle of UPR and refused to cooperate with OHCHR.

We are particularly concerned about the continuing pressure on civil society, by misuse of the law on taxation, restrictive rules on registration and funding of all public activities and other policies aimed at intimidation of human rights defenders, civil society organizations and independent journalists.

In this respect, Poland proposes the following recommendations to the government of the Republic of Belarus: 
· to take all the necessary legislative and other measures in order to guarantee the full independence and impartiality of the judiciary in line with the United Nations Basic Principles on the Independence of the Judiciary (endorsed by General Assembly resolutions 40/32 and 40/146), including by establishing an independent body responsible for the appointment, promotion, suspension and removal of judges; 
· to abolish criminal responsibility for organization and participation in the activity of non-registered organizations, as well as to lift the ban on activity of non-registered organizations.
While noting the release of a human rights defender Ales Bialatski from prison, we remain deeply concerned about other Belarusian human rights defenders still being detained. Poland is also alarmed by systematic use of arbitrary detentions, bureaucratic and judicial harassment, travel bans, defamation and discrediting in state-dependent media against civil society activists. Therefore we recommend Belarus: 
· to immediately and unconditionally release all political prisoners and ensure their full rehabilitation; 

· and to bring the legislative framework in line with recommendations made by the OSCE Representative on Freedom of the Media in order to ensure that it does not restrict freedom of expression and pluralism of media.
We also wish to recommend Belarus: to take all the necessary measures, in line with its obligations under article 8 of the CESCR, to ensure that workers have the right to form and join trade unions of their choice and enjoy their trade union rights without undue restrictions or interference, including by local authorities.
Thank you for your attention.

